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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

Through scriveners error a small portion of my Statement of

the Case and a small portion of quoted testimony was omitted from

the original Opinion I filed on May 29, 2013.  Those omitted

portions have now been placed in this modified order.  No other

changes have been made.

On March 7, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 23, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 31, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:
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1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant is weekly compensation rates are $278 for

temporary total disability and $209 for permanent partial

disability.

4. This claim has been denied in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s left shoulder in of September 11,

2012, is compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to related medical for her

alleged injury.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from September 12, 2012, to a date to be determined.

4. The respondents allege that the claimant failed to give

notice of the alleged injury until September 21, 2012.

5. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that on September 11,
2012 during and within the scope of her
employment with the Employer, they were
assigned to the Dollar General Store in
Hackett, Arkansas for the purpose of
conducting an inventory.  While conducting the
inventory with other employees and her
supervisor, the Claimant was lifting a plastic
tote from a high stack of inventory when she
sustained an injury to the left shoulder.  The
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Claimant continued her job duties.  On the day
of the injury, the Claimant reported her
injury to her supervisor, Bob Baas.  Also a
Ted Wilder, another supervisor, was made aware
of the Claimant’s injury.  The Claimant
requested that she be allowed to see a doctor
for the injury but was not provided the
medical treatment.  The Claimant was
terminated from her employment.  On October
15, 2012, the Claimant sought medical
treatment from the Siloam Springs Community
Clinic and was referred to Dr. Matthew Coker
of Ozark Orthopaedics.  Dr. Coker has
requested an MRI and has suspected on clinical
examination a rotator cuff tear.  The Claimant
was earning a wage rate of $8.25 per hour plus
$10.00 per hour when driving a work crew from
one location to another.  The Claimant’s
average weekly wage is unknown at the present
time until further discovery.  The Claimant
contends that she is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits from October 15,
2012 to a date yet to be determined, is
entitled to medical treatment, is entitled to
the payment of medical treatment that has been
incurred to date, and is entitled to an
attorney’s fee on all  indemnity benefits.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents deny that Claimant sustained a
compensable injury to her left shoulder on
September 11, 2012.  Further, Respondents
raise the defense of failure to give notice of
the alleged injury until December 19, 2012.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-four-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as an inventory associate.  The

claimant alleges that on September 11, 2012, she suffered a

compensable left shoulder injury.  On the day that the claimant

alleges to have injured her left shoulder she was working at a

Dollar General store in Hackett, Arkansas, performing an inventory

for the respondent.  Following is the claimant’s description of the

incident in which she alleges to have caused her injury:
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“Q. (BY MR. SHARUM)   Tell us, Jody, if you
would, what happened to cause your injury.

A. I was working those totes, and I reached
up, grabbed one off.  And I was trying to
hurry through them.  And when I did, it was
really heavy and it was, like, ow, you know,
so I said a couple of words I shouldn't have
said under my breath, but I did.  And I was,
like, oh, you know, but –

Q. What part of your body did you injure?

A. My left shoulder.  It hurt.

Q. All right.  What was in the tote?

A. It was a bunch of canned goods.

Q. All right.  And how high above -- how high
off of the floor was this particular tote?

A. There again, measurements and me.

Q. I am not asking you --

A. About right here (indicating).

Q. So you are describing -- you are standing
up and it's above your head?

A. (Witness nods head affirmatively).  Yeah, I
am kind of a short person, but it was, you
know, sometimes they would --

Q. I am not asking sometimes.  I am talking
about this tote.

A. That one, yes, it was up on the top of the
stack (indicating).

Q. And you are demonstrating --

A. When I went to pull it down --

Q. Just a minute.  You are demonstrating it's
above your head that you are pulling the tote,
is that accurate?

A. Yes.
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Q. And you demonstrated with your right arm,
but were you using both arms to get this tote
down?

A. Yeah.  I can't lift this one up that way
(indicating).

Q. At the time, were you using both arms?

A. Yes.  I would have to, because they were
heavy.

Q. Where did the -- when you pulled the tote
off above your head, where did you take it to?

A. To the floor.

Q. Did it crash to the floor?  Did you sit it
down gently?  Describe how the tote got to the
floor.

A. I lifted it and lowered it to the floor,
and, you know, it did thump the floor a little
bit when I sat it down.  It was heavy.

Q. Did you feel an immediate pain when that
happened?

A. It hurt.

Q. Where?

A. Right here (indicating).

Q. Where are you pointing to?

A. My left shoulder right at the, I guess,
sort of top of it, I guess.

Q. Okay.  What did you do after that?  Did you
continue to work?

A. Yes, I continued to work.

Q. Did you stop work at any point?

A. I may have paused for a little bit, you
know, and did the little owie thing there.
And I went and continued to work, because we
had to get it done.

Q. And you finished that particular tote?
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A. Yes.”

Three medical records introduced into evidence indicate that

the claimant was seen by medical providers on three different

occasions after the incident she alleges to have occurred on

September 11, 2012.  On October 15, 2012, the claimant was seen at

Siloam Springs Community Clinic by Dr. Leslie Stone.  Following are

portions of that medical record:

“HPI:
General Complaint:
Here for evaluation of 1 month h/o L shoulder
pain.  Pain is most intense at the anterior
and superior aspect of shoulder.  States at
first she had some pain of the L side of neck
as well.  She also had been having some
numbness of the shoulder, neck, and upper arm.
C/O weakness of the L arm and hand.  States
she feels she “pulled a muscle” in her
shoulder lifting boxes at her previous place
of employment prior to onset.

Examination:
General Examination:
General Appearance: alert, NAD.  HEENT:
UNREMARKABLE.  Neck: Tenderness through
midline of cervical spine, normal ROM.
Neurologic Exam non-focal exam.
Musculoskeletal: L shoulder: pos. impingement
sign, pos. painful are, pos. subscapularis,
ROM of abduction at midline is decreased.

Plan:
1. Joint pain, shoulder  Start Naproxen
Tablet, 500 MG, 1 tablet as needed, Orally,
every 12 hrs prn pain, 60, Refills 0; Start
PredniSONE Tablet, 10MG, take 6 tabs (60 mg)
on first day, then decrease dose by 1 tab
(10mg) each following day, Orally, Once a day,
21, Refills 0.  Suspicious for rotator cuff
injury, offered referral for PT, orthopedist.
Pt would like to wait to see if she improves
further.”
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The claimant was also seen by Dr. Stone on November 7, 2012,

at the Siloam Springs Community Clinic.  Following are portions of

that medical record:

HPI:
General Complaint:
Here for f/u of L shoulder pain.  Today states
pain is no better and numbness of shoulder,
neck, face are worse.  Still having pain of
anterior/superior aspect of L shoulder, L side
of neck.  C/O weakness and loss of ROM of L
shoulder.

Examination:
General Examination:
General Appearance: alert, NAD.  HEENT;
unremarkable.  Neck: Tende4rness through
midline of cervical spine, normal ROM.
Neurologic Exam non-focal exam.
Musculoskeletal: L shoulder: pos. impingement
sign, pos. painful arc, pos. subscapularis,
ROM of abduction at midline is decreased.

Assessment:
1. Joint pain, shoulder-719.41 (Primary)
2. Cervicalgia-723-1
3. Tobacco use disorder-305-1

Plan:
1. Joint pain, shoulder Start Tramado HCI
Tablet, 50 MG, 1 tablet as needed, Orally,
every 8 hrs prn pain, 30, Refills 2.
Referral To: Matthew Coker Orthopedics
Reason: 53 y/o WF w/4 wk h/o L shoulder pain,
neck pain, numbness, loss of ROM.  Exam
suggestive of cervical radiculopathy vs.
rotator cuff injury.

2. Cervicalgia Start Cyclobenzaprine HCI
Tablet, 10 MG, 1 tablet, Orally, q 8 hours prn
pain, 30 day(2), 30, Refills 2.
Referral To: Matthew Coker Orthopedics
Reason: 53 y/o WF 2/wk h/o L shoulder pain,
neck pain, numbness, loss of ROM.  Exam
suggestive of cervical radiculopathy vs.
rotator cuff injury.”
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On December 4, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr. Matthew

Coker with Ozark Orthopedics in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  Following

are portions of that medical record:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Jody Williams
presents today for evaluation of her left
shoulder.  She is a right-hand dominant 53-
year-old female who has had left shoulder pain
since September.  She states she was at work,
doing some inventory in the back.  There are
tubs of merchandise that you would pull of the
shelf and inventory the tub and then put it
back.  She states that while she was doing
this, she started having increased pain in the
left shoulder.  There was not a single
incident where she felt a twinge of pain or
pull or a tear, but by the end of doing
inventory she has had some pain in the left
shoulder and it has progressively gotten
worse.  She states she has not had any
problems with the shoulder before.  She has
had an injury to the neck that she states was
a neck fracture causing pain in the neck, on
the base of the head, causing some headaches,
but is not having any numbness or tingling
down into the upper extremities.  The patient
has been treated with tramadol and muscle
relaxers for the shoulder injury, has not
undergone any physical therapy.  She states
that she lost her job not long after the
incident and does not have insurance at this
point.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: Well-developed, well-
nourished, 53-year-old female, no acute
distress, alert and oriented x3.  Examination
of the left upper extremity shows light-touch
sensation is intact in the median, ulnar, and
radial distribution.  At the hand, she can
flex and extend and abduct all digits.  Good
motion of the wrist and elbow.  She states
that she has numbness over the left side of
the face, down the neck, over the shoulder,
into the arm, but does not go below the elbow.
She has no paralysis on the side of the face
or the arm or the neck that I can see.  There
is no drooping, no lateralizing signs.  She
has range of motion of the shoulder where she
can forward flex, abduct to about 90 degrees
before it becomes painful and she has to stop.



9

External rotation is about 10 degrees less
than the right side.  She has pain with
resisted external rotation, abduction, no
significant pain with resisted internal
rotation.  Hawkins sign is exquisitely
painful.  Drop-arm test: She has good
strength, but it does cause her discomfort.  I
appreciate no significant atrophy of the
shoulder at this point.  She has some pain
around the posterolteral corner of the
acromion.  No pain anteriorly.  No pain over
the AC joint.

RADIOLOGY: She has x-rays today that include
AP of the shoulder with an axillary lateral of
the shoulder, showing well-maintained
acromiohumeral space, glenohumeral space.
Some AC joint arthrosis that is not severe.
No fracture, subluxation, dislocation.

IMPRESSION: Left shoulder pain appears to be
soft tissue.  I cannot completely rule out a
rotator cuff tear based on the amount of pain
that she is in and is elicited during the
exam, but she has no significant or severe
weakness with drop-arm test.  She does not
appear to have a frozen shoulder at this
point.  Passive motion is also very
uncomfortable for her.

PLAN: At this time, I think some range of
motion exercises would be in order.  We talked
about this.  I showed her what to do in
clinic.  Her daughter was present and
understands what to do.  We also talked about
some strengthening exercises that she can do
because, at this time, she has no insurance
and that could affect her ability to get some
therapy or an MRI.  We talked about that.  She
is going to call some of the outpatient places
and see what they would require for a deposit
for an MRI of the shoulder and we will see how
the exercises go.  If the exercises do not
help or is she figures out a way that she can
get an MRI, then I would like to go ahead and
get an MRI of the left shoulder to evaluate
the soft tissues particularly the rotator
cuff.  Otherwise, I am going to see her back
in 4 weeks.  We will see how the exercises are
going.”
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In order to prove her case compensable, the claimant must

prove or establish medical evidence that is supported by objective

findings of the left shoulder difficulties that she has alleged to

have occurred on September 11, 2012.  In testimony before the

Commission, the claimant did complain of left shoulder pain and

left shoulder weakness.  However, the claimant did not complain of

any swelling or muscle spasm in her left shoulder that would

indicate the presence of objective medical findings.  After review

of the three visits to medical providers regarding her left

shoulder injury, including the visit the claimant was prescribed

Cyclobenzaprine, it does not appear that there is the presence of

any objective medical findings to support her allegation that she

suffered a compensable left shoulder injury on  September 11, 2012.

The claimant is unable to establish objective medical findings

regarding her left shoulder, as such she has failed to prove that

she suffered a compensable injury on September 11, 2012.  However,

even if the claimant could prove the existence of objective medical

findings regarding her alleged left shoulder injuries, the claimant

still would be unable to prove that she suffered a compensable

injury.  In that, after review of the record as a whole, the

claimant is so lacking in credibility that it would not be possible

for her to establish the causal connection between any objective

medical findings and the incident that she alleges to have occurred

on September 11, 2012.

In her testimony, the claimant alleges a very specific

incident on September 11, 2012, when she was moving a large tote



11

full of canned goods.  It is at that time that she alleges that she

injured her left shoulder; however, upon review of the medical

records submitted by the claimant at the hearing, Dr. Coker’s

clinic note of December 4, 2012, states as follows:

“There are tubs of merchandise that you would
pull off the shelf and inventory the tub and
then put it back.  She states that while she
was doing this, she started having increased
pain in the left shoulder.  There was not a
single incident where she felt a twinge of
pain or a pull or a tear, but by the end of
doing inventory she has had some pain in the
left shoulder and it has progressively gotten
worse.”

The claimant’s description of how the injury occurred in her

testimony is very different from what she reported to Dr. Coker

when she was seeking treatment for her alleged left shoulder

injury.  However, when questioned about the difference in her

testimony and the medical records, the claimant indicated that the

medical record was incorrect or wrong.

The claimant also testified at the hearing in this matter that

she informed the “MOR” or manager of record for the respondent at

the Dollar General store site that day.  The manager of record for

the respondent that day was Robert Baas.  It was the claimant’s

testimony that on the day of the injury she reported her injury to

Mr. Baas.  The claimant testified that she told him that she hurt

her shoulder and “I thought maybe I might have pulled some muscles

and it was sore.”  It was the claimant’s further testimony that Mr.

Baas responded to her as follows, “He asked if I needed to fill out

a form, and I told him, no, I didn’t want to see a doctor.  I

figured it was just pulled muscles.  I’ve had pulled muscles before
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and babied them for a little while and they got better and you go

on.”  The claimant further testified that she completed that days

work.

The day of the hearing in this matter, Mr. Baas was to be a

witness; however, due to a medical emergency Mr. Baas was not able

to attend that hearing.  Through agreement of the parties, Mr.

Baas’ deposition was taken after the hearing and submitted to the

Commission.  That deposition was taken on March 26, 2013.  In Mr.

Baas’ deposition, I believe he gave credible testimony that at no

time did the claimant report to him on September 11, 2012, that she

had injured her shoulder.

The claimant also testified that she informed a Mr. Ted Wilder

who was also an “MOR” or manager of record for the respondent

company of her injury.  However, Mr. Wilder and the claimant were

also romantically involved and lived together during this time

period.  Following is the claimant’s testimony about her telling

Mr. Wilder about her injury:

“Q. Did you tell anyone else that you had
injured your shoulder?

A. I told Ted Wilder.

Q. And when did you tell him?

A. I told him after I got home.

Q. Was he on the trip?

A. Yes, he was.

Q. He was also a supervisor?

A. Yes.
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Q. So why would -- explain to me how this
works.  Is Mr. Baas and Mr. Wilder the same
position, the same in line position at that
time?

A. I believe they had the same title.

Q. Is there a reason why Mr. Baas would be who
you reported to and not Mr. Wilder?

A. It would have been that he was the one
running the store.

Q. Mr. Baas or Baas however you –

A. (Witness nods head affirmatively).

Q. Okay.  Did you continue to work days after
that injury?

A. Yes, I did.”

The claimant, in this matter, called Mr. Ted Wilder as a

witness.  On direct examination, Mr. Wilder was asked about when he

was informed by the claimant that she had sustained an injury.

Following is that testimony:

“Q. Okay.  Did Jody Williams tell you that day
on site that she had sustained an injury?

A. She did at lunchtime.  She told me that she
hurt her shoulder, and I informed her -- or
asked her did you inform Mr. Baas.

Q. What did she tell you?

A. That, yes, she did.

Q. Did you ask Mr. Baas that day whether --
about her report about injury?

A. I asked Bob actually before lunch was over,
because he was still in the store.  I went
back in and asked, I said, did Jody come in
and tell you that she hurt herself today, and
he said, yes, that she had said something to
him about it, but that the injury was, she
thought, a pulled muscle, so they didn't fill
out a report or anything.
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Q. All right.  After you returned home that
evening, the next day, did you make any
observations of Jody and her condition after
that?

A. I noticed that she was having difficulties
lifting pots of water out of the sink, trying
to get dressed, or undressed at the end of the
day.  She had issues with trying to bring her
shoulder across to be able to take her shirts
off.  She had -- her face gave the expressions
that she was in pain, but I couldn't testify
like she said.

Q. Is that continuing to this day?

A. Yes, sir, it is.”

Here again, there is a contrast in testimony.  It was the

claimant’s testimony that she did not inform Mr. Wilder about her

injury until they returned home that night.  However, Mr. Wilder

testified that she told him at the work site in Hackett, Arkansas,

about the alleged injury.  On cross examination, Mr. Wilder was

asked about this contrast between his testimony and that of the

claimant as follows:

“Q. Are you aware that Jody testified under
oath on two occasions, once in her deposition
and once again here today, that she did not
tell you about her shoulder injury until that
night after you all got home from work?

A. No, I was not aware of that.

Q. If, in fact, she testified to that, did she
tell us a falsehood?

A. I can't testify to that.

Q. But your testimony is different?

A. It has been six months ago.  Memories do
lapse.
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Q. Okay.  So your memory might be inaccurate?
She might not have told you at lunch at all,
is that right?

A. Very well possible, but highly unlikely.  I
can almost guarantee -- give you a name for
name for everybody that was there.

Q. Okay.  So it's Ms. Williams' memory that is
defective, not yours?

A. No, I am not going to say that it is or
not.

Q. Well, of course, if Ms. Williams did not
tell you on September 11, 2012, at the Dollar
General store at Hackett that she hurt her
shoulder during your lunch period, then you
couldn't very well have asked Bob Baas if she
told him about it that day at the Dollar
General store, correct?

A. That's very true.  But with us discussing
it in the van on the way home –

Q. Oh, you discussed it in the van on the way
home?

A. Yes.

Q. And so when she told us that she did not
talk to you about it or even mention it to you
until she got home that day, that's just
wrong, because she told you at lunch there,
she discussed it in the van on the way home?

A. Didn't discuss it with her at all.  I
discussed with Bob Baas, because he was the
one that was in charge.  I asked him about it
and we talked about it.”

Mr. Wilder’s testimony is also in contrast to that of the

deposition testimony of Mr. Baas.  In his testimony, Mr. Baas is

clear that Mr. Wilder never informed him of any shoulder injury

related to the claimant at the Dollar General store in Hackett nor

did he talk about it to Mr. Wilder on the way back home from Siloam
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Springs.  Following is a portion of the deposition testimony of Mr.

Baas:

“Q. Okay.  Has Ted Wilder ever told you that
Ms. Williams injured her shoulder at work on
September the 11th, 2012?

A. No, he did not.

Q. Okay.  Did you ever discuss with Ted Wilder
filling out any Workers’ Compensation
paperwork for Jody Williams?

A. No, I did not.”

The claimant and her significant other, Mr. Wilder, both had

their employment end with the respondent on September 21, 2012.

Mr. Wilder met with Derrick Brooks, a district manager for the

respondent, on September 21, 2012.  Mr. Brooks was called by the

respondents as a witness at the hearing.  Mr. Wilder also delivered

a letter to Mr. Brooks at that meeting.  The letter is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Pages 1-3.  The letter was written by

the claimant and dated September 21, 2012, and was written for the

benefit of Mr. Brooks.  I also note that the letter makes no

mention of an on the job injury.  At the hearing, Mr. Brooks gave

credible testimony regarding his meeting with Mr. Wilder as

follows:

“Q. I'm going to hand you a letter that's been
introduced into evidence, Respondents' Exhibit
No. 2, Page 1 through 3.

A. Yes.

Q. Is this -- is the content of that letter
the same that you received on September 21,
2012?

A. Yes, yes, it is.
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Q. And who did you receive that letter from?

A. Ted Wilder.

     Q. At the McDonald's in Siloam Springs?

A. That's correct.

Q. Had you arranged a meeting with Mr. Wilder
that day?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Did you read that letter before your
meeting with Mr. Wilder?

A. No.  I just put it in my bag and I read it
after the meeting.

Q. You have heard Mr. Wilder's description of
that meeting.  Tell us what happened.

A. During the meeting, Mr. Wilder got upset.
He said that he was done.  He left McDonald's,
threw his phone on the pavement.  He threw it
in 1,000 pieces.  He got on his moped.  He
drove off and he came back and he picked up
the pieces of his phone and then he left.

Q. What was your discussion with him prior to
his getting mad, destroying his phone and
leaving?

A. Oh, we had HR issues with him with the way
he was treating employees of the crew, and we
had complaints from them about him raising his
voice and, you know, basically being in a
threatening manner.

Q. And his response to your bringing up those
HR issues with him?

A. He took issue with some of the things I
said.  Like I said, he got very irate.  I
asked him what he was getting upset for and
then -- I said why are you getting upset.  He
got up and said that he was done.  And I took
that as he quit, his termination.”

Mr. Brooks also testified that the decision to terminate the

claimant’s employment was made on September 20, 2012.  Following is
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his testimony regarding the decision to terminate the claimant’s

employment:

“Q. And when was the decision made to
terminate Ms. Williams?

A. It would be on September 20th.

Q. And why was the decision made to terminate
her?

A. Because she missed and did not call in
three jobs previously.

Q. And what were the days that she missed and
did not call in to work the three days
previous to?

A. It would be the 18th, 19th, and 20th.  And
I saw as one of the papers that was formed
into evidence was actually her schedule that
showed she was actually assigned to work those
days.  That I believe she printed off and
submitted into evidence, so she was clearly
aware that she was needed to work those days.

Q. And she didn't?

A. She did not.”

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 4 is a work schedule that was

introduced by the claimant.  It is for the time period from

September 14, 2012, to October 4, 2012.  The schedule introduced by

the claimant indicates that she was scheduled to work September 14,

2012, September 17, 2012, September 18, 2012, September 19, 2012,

September 20, 2012, and September 21, 2012.  At the hearing, the

claimant gave the following cross examination testimony regarding

the work schedule and when she did or did not work:

“Q. Now, your attorney has introduced
Claimant's Exhibit No. 4, which is your
schedule from September 14, 2010 to October 4,
2010, that you printed according to your
testimony September 14 -- not '10, 2012 --
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that you printed September 14, 2012, and you
said that you printed it off the computer, is
that right?

A. Yes.

Q. And this shows that you are to work
September 18th.  Did you work September 18?

A. I think I did.

Q. You don't know if you did or not, do you,
ma'am?

A. Thinking back on it now, no, I can't
remember exactly.

Q. You were also scheduled to work September
19th.  Do you know if you worked September
19th?  You don't know if you did or not, do
you, ma'am?

A. I know I didn't work on the 20th or the
21st.

Q. I wasn't asking you about those days yet.
On the 19th, do you know if you worked?

A. I can't tell you positively.  I think --

Q. And then, of course -- I am sorry.  I
didn't mean to interrupt you.  Do you know if
you worked on the 19th?

A. I'm not sure.  I know Nichole changed the
schedule a lot then.

Q. Okay.  You don't know if you worked on the
19th, is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Now, you do know that you didn't work on
the 20th or the 21st, correct?

A. Yeah.”

Near the end of the hearing, the claimant was called for

direct rebuttal examination.  During that examination by her
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attorney, she gave the following testimony regarding not working on

September 18, 19 and 20:

“Q. (BY MR. SHARUM)   Let me ask you about --
more pertinent about September 18, 19, and 20.
Those are the days that Mr. Brooks has just
testified that you did not show up and that's
why you were terminated because you didn't
call.  Did you tell anyone about not working
those days?

A. Yes, Ted.

Q. Ted Wilder?

A. Yes.

Q. And he was a supervisor at the time?

A. Yes.”

The claimant’s above testimony contradicts her earlier testimony

about being unsure if she worked or not.  The claimant was

contacted on September 21, 2012, by Mr. Brooks and terminated for

no call no show during those days.  During that call, Mr. Brooks

testified that the claimant made no mention of an on the job

injury.  However, later that day she did call back and informed Mr.

Brooks that she was alleging an injury.

The claimant also alleges that she sent a text message to

Nicole Morton, an area manager for the respondent.  Ms. Morton

would rank lower than Mr. Brooks, but higher than Mr. Wilder and

Mr. Baas in the respondent’s business model.  The claimant

introduced photo copies of what she states is her cell phone found

at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 2, Pages 1 through 5.  The photo copies

purport to show a text message on Pages 1 through 2 from Ms. Morton

on September 17, 2012, to the claimant.  Pages 3, 4, and 5 purport
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to show a text message from the claimant to Ms. Morton on September

21, 2012.  I note that September 21, 2012, was the day the claimant

was terminated by the respondent for no call no show.  It was also

the claimant’s assertion throughout the hearing that Ms. Morton

somehow changed the claimant’s schedule whereby making the claimant

late or miss work.  Again, it was her own direct rebuttal

examination testimony that stated that she informed Mr. Wilder that

she would not be at work on the 18th, 19th, or 20th of September.

The claimant has little to no credibility in her testimony.

I have found that there are no objective medical findings.

Inasmuch, the claimant has failed to prove that she suffered a

compensable injury on September 11, 2012.  However, even if the

claimant were able to prove objective medical findings, her

credibility is so low that she would be unable to prove any causal

connection between those objective medical findings and the

unwitnessed incident that she alleges on September 11, 2012.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 23, 2013, and contained in
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a pre-hearing order filed January 31, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a left shoulder injury on September 11,

2012.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any medical treatment or indemnity

benefits for that alleged compensable injury.

4. The respondents’ allegation that the claimant failed to

give notice of the alleged injury until September 21, 2012, is

moot.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


